
BEFORE THE COLORADO BALLOT TITLE SETTING BOARD 

Jon Caldara and Ben Murrey, Objectors/Proponents 

MOTION FOR REHEARING ON INITIATIVE 2023-2024 #31 

Jon Caldara and Ben Murrey, registered electors of the State of Colorado and proponents 

of Proposed Initiative 2023-2024 #31, by and through counsel, object to the Title Board’s title 

and ballot title and submission clause set for Proposed Initiative 2023-20242 #31.  The Board 

met on April 19, 2023, to consider Initiative 2023-2024 #31 and set the following title: 

Shall there be a reduction to the state income tax by 1.14%, thereby reducing state revenue, 

which will reduce funding for state expenditures that include but are not limited to 

education, health care policy and financing, and higher education by an estimated 

$226,300,000 in tax revenue, by a change to the Colorado Revised Statutes to reduce the 

state income tax rate from 4.40% to 4.35% that will result in the estimated change in income 

taxes owned by income category identified in the table that follows: 

Initiative 31 

Change in Income Taxes Owed by Income Category 

Income 

categories* 

Current average 

income tax owed 

Proposed average 

income tax owed 

Proposed change in 

average income tax 

owed + or - 

$25,000 or less $83 $82 -$1 

$25,001 - 

$50,000 

$784 $775 -$9 

$50,001 - 

$100,000 

$1,899 $1,877 -$22 

$100,001 - 

$200,000 

$4,169 $4,121 -$47 

$200,001 - 

$500,000 

$9,241 $9,136 -$105 

$500,001 - 

$1,000,000 

$18,733 $18,520 -$213 
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$1,000,001 - 

$2,000,000 

 

$29,888 $29,548 -$340 

$2,000,001 - 

$5,000,000 

 

$49,465 $48,903 -$562 

 

*Adjusted Gross Income reported to the federal Internal Revenue Service 

(Emphasis added) 

 Proponents object to the title as set because it is inaccurate and misleading.  The title set 

by the Board incorrectly states that the passage of Proposed Initiative 2023-2024 #31 will reduce 

funding for education, health care policy and financing, and higher education, when, at the same 

time, current revenue projections by Legislative Council Staff (LCS) and the Office of State 

Planning and Budgeting (OSPB) in their revenue projections for FY 2024-2025 and FY 2025-

2026 show no general fund revenue reductions.  Further, the chart is based on federal income tax 

levels and categories, not state, and is inherently confusing to voters.  See Exhibit A attached 

hereto and incorporated herein by reference. 

 As the Title Board has included these statements and the chart pursuant to state statutory 

law, proponents submit that this inclusion flies in the face of the information stated in the 

revenue projections.  Such projections conclude that there will be no reduction in general fund 

dollars and no reduction in state programs.  Such statements contradict current statutory and case 

law requirements that initiative title must not be “misleading” and “correctly and fairly express 

the true intent and meaning” of the proposed measure.  CRS Sec.1-40-106; see Matter of Ballot 

Title 1997-1998 No. 74, 962 P2d 927 Colo. 1998. 

WHEREFORE, the title set for Proposed Initiative 2023-2024 #31 should be corrected to 

be accurate and not misleading.   

      Respectfully submitted this 26th day of April, 2023. 

      /s/ Shayne M. Madsen 

      Madsen & Associates, P.C. 

      727 East 16th Avenue 

      Denver, CO   80203 

      smadsen@colawyer.net 
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EXHIBIT A




